Debenham Parish Council
Minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 18th June 2018 at 7:30pm at Dove Cottage, Debenham
Present:  Cllrs S Palframan (Chairman), R Blackwell (Vice-Chairman), L Cockerton, S Dobson, J Baldwin, J Feeney-Howells, D Seccombe, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk) and four members of the public.
	1. Apologies for absence: Apologies had been received from Cllrs F Winrow-Giffin, G Helm, M Hammond, S Phipps, District Cllr K Guthrie and County Cllr M Hicks.

	2. Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda and additions to register: Cllr J Baldwin declared a pecuniary interest in matters pertaining to her allotment plot.

 

	3. Reports 

3.1 District Councillor’s report: A report was not available as Cllr K Guthrie was on leave.
3.2 County Councillor’s report: Cllr M Hicks’ report had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting.



	4. To receive report regarding environmental matters (discharge into River Deben): A detailed report on the extension plans, traffic movements and proposed ways of dealing with waste from Aspall Cider was received by a neighbouring land owner, who had also carried out extensive research into the methodology used and the potential impacts of the discharge of effluent into the River Deben. 
It was suggested that if the Parish Council was minded to, it should register any concerns it may have in the event of there being any negative impact of the proposed discharge into the river Deben, to Debenham and Debenham residents. Furthermore, the Parish Council also supported in principle registering the concerns raised at the stage when the application for a drainage permit was formally submitted. 


	5. Public participation at meetings: Meeting open to allow members of the public to speak: members of the public put forward suggestions to the council with regards to the installation of a dog waste bin on Gracechurch Street near the High School/Debenham Leisure Centre – this suggestion was approved by members and would be actioned by the Clerk and Cllr J Feeney-Howells.
The need for a new Youth Club, which would offer alternative provision to local young people, was also raised. Following a recent appeal and very positive responses received on social media, it was hoped a number of local people would be willing to volunteer their time, skill and trade in order to provide organised activities for young people. Engagement with the young people of Debenham had formed part of the ongoing Neighbourhood Plan process, therefore the Parish Council’s involvement and support of any such initiative would be in line with local aspirations and gaps in existing provision. The Parish Council agreed to offer their full support to the idea and Cllr J Baldwin was appointed as liaison person at this stage.


	6. To appoint remaining membership of Committees and Working Groups (for members absent from May meeting): Cllr S Dobson was appointed liaison representative for the Debenham Leisure Centre.


	7. To approve the minutes of the meeting held May 14th2018: It was resolved to approve the minutes as a true record of the meeting held. 


	8. Finance 
8.1 To approve accounts for payment and note receipts and bank balances: It was resolved to approve the 

accounts for payment. Receipts and bank balances were noted.
8.2 To note Internal and External Audit arrangements: It was noted that the accounts for year ended 31
March 2018 would be submitted to the external auditor by July 2nd and to the internal auditor on the week starting July 2nd also.

 

	9. Administration

9.1 Slack: A brief discussion was had by members and it was agreed that a workshop type session would be
beneficial to both existing and new users. This was agreed to take place on July 18th at 7.30pm at the Fire Station.
9.2 Action List: The action list was updated by members and the Clerk.
9.3 To consider various requests to use the village green for fund raising purposes: It was resolved to
approve both requests received for the use of the village green. It was also agreed that there should be an article on a future issue of the parish magazine advising members of the public wishing to use the green to ensure that permission was sought from the parish council first, to ensure one event did not clash with another.
9.4 To consider presence at the DLC Sumer Fete on July 14th2018: It was resolved to have a stall at the 

Summer Fete, which would give the public an opportunity to meet the Clerk and councillors and also be used to present the last stages of the Neighbourhood Plan and provide updates with regards to council matters.


	10. Planning matters
10.1 Applications received for recommendation to MSDC:

                a) DC/18/02191 13 Dove Close- Erection of single storey side extension (following demolition of   

                existing extension); Erection of front porch: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this 
                planning application.
                b) DC/18/00532 75-77 High Street- Erection of two-storey extension; erection of two storey side link 
                extension; erection of two storey triple bay garage/cart lodge with storage over: In light of the 
                comments received from BMSDC Heritage, in that ““The scale and form of the extension would still 

                be very large compared to the original property” and “The extension would have a dominant 
                presence in the approach into the conservation area from the south and diminish the grouping of 
                modest historic properties along this end of the High Street”; “in moving the extension to the south 
                of the property, it is now more prominent in the streetscape. The design of the east elevation, 
                particularly the veranda detail, picked up by the Inspector and conservation officer, has not changed 
                and would still be considered awkward and insensitive to the original detailing of the property. The 
                garage also now seems to be clad in timber again, which would not be appropriate”. As this was a 
                property that sat at an important location in the streetscape, it marked the entrance into the High 
                Street and the Conservation Area and it was also visible in important views to the Conservation Area 
                across fields to the east, therefore this proposal would detract from the character and appearance of 
                the Conservation Area and harm its significance - It was resolved to recommend the refusal of this 
                planning application.
       10.2 To note Approvals/Refusals: None received.

       10.3 Planning Correspondence:

                a) Matters pertaining to the Cherry Tree: A brief report was received. It appeared some of the 

                information submitted to MSDC by the developer was likely to be challenged. It was also noted that 

                MSDC had failed to impose proper action following breaches of the S106 agreement, as highlighted 

                at the last planning committee meeting during which two planning applications for the site had been 

                refused. The likelihood the developer would appeal those decisions was high, therefore the Parish  

                  Council was being asked if it would support a challenge should one be put forward. 

     The Parish Council had consistently opposed any change of use to the building which could 

     represent a loss of this amenity, therefore members would be happy to consider the formal process   

     of recording it as an Asset of Community Value, for a which a local petition would need to be  

     started in the meantime. Both actions were agreed by members.
     It was noted that in the event of it not being possible for the Public House to be run in the way it had 

     been intended, the Parish Council would be supportive of other commercial ventures that sought to 

     utilise the amenity to its best potential. 

                   b) Notification of Taylor Wimpey application likely to go to Committee on July 4th (agree  

                   representation and content): Members discussed the various ways in which the Debenham Parish 

                   Council had been preparing for the event, from approaching the District and Count Councillors, to 

                   preparing press releases and engaging with the relevant MSDC representatives. Mr P Isbell had been 

                   contacted and a site visit was expected to take place ahead of the planning committee meeting. 

                   It was agreed that Cllr S Palframan should be in attendance at the planning committee meeting and 

                   that once a date/time was announced, the NP Delivery Committee would meet in order to prepare 

                   the PC’s written representation.

  

	11. Committees and working groups: To receive reports and consider recommendations/agree actions:

11.1 Play areas: No matters to report.
11.2 Cemetery: Including to consider costs for the repair of a headstone: It was resolved to approve the cost 

of the headstone repair as per quote received.
11.3 Website: A meeting was due to take place during the week with the new editor and in the meantime the Clerk had the delegated authority to address any matters of urgency, particularly when it came to 

Governance and Compliance.
11.4 Trees and Greens:
         a) To consider quote for the felling of tree near the URC: A number of tree matters were reported and 

   it was agreed that the Clerk could expedite matters by using her Power of Expenditure.

11.5 Street furniture/public lavatories: A brief update was received.
11.6 Highways: Including to consider the issuing of a letter to local business regarding the obstruction of 
pavements / pedestrian access: It was agreed to send a letter to the relevant businesses politely asking 

that footways were kept clear, in line with the request made by SCC Highways previously.
11.7 Woodland: To consider report received following the Woodland Group meting and agree  

 responses: A report had been circulated ahead of the meeting, which was discussed by members. It 

 was agreed to add the orchard project to the next agenda for consideration.
11.8 Neighbourhood Plan: To receive update following submission of final documents: Update received.
11.9 URC burial ground/Gt Back Lane: No matters to report.
11.10 Emergency Plan- To note correspondence received and agree and actions: No matters to report.
11.11 To consider the formation of a “Village Maintenance Committee”, consider funding sources   

and initial set up costs: Following receipt of Cllr J Feeney-Howells report, it was agreed to form a 

working group that would address basic maintenance issues within the village, part funded by Cllr M 
Hicks’ Locality Budget to the tune of 50% of the initial set up costs, the rest of which would be covered 
by the Parish Council up to an initial maximum of £500. Cllrs D Seccombe and R Blackwell volunteered their assistance to the Group.


	12. To note correspondence including: All correspondence received had been circulated to members accordingly or added to the agenda for consideration.


	13. To consider matters raised by Cllrs at the previous meeting:

13.1 Debenham Youth Project / Initiative: Members discussed what could be done to keep young people in the village, provide facilities that attracted certain age groups and encourage them to contribute to the local economy (setting their own businesses locally and/or working from home). It was agreed that once the Neighbourhood Plan was approved, the Council should set about putting into practise what had been identified during the consultation process and work towards meeting expectations. The formation of a Youth Club had been identified as a good starting point and the PC would liaise with the members of the public who had attended the meeting in order to work together and seek ways of making this happen. Cllrs D Seccombe and J Baldwin to liaise.
13.2 Debenham Business Directory: Suggestions were put forward for the creation of an interactive online map, as printed versions could be outdated very quickly. It was agreed this would be further discussed during the upcoming website meeting.
13.3 Re-development of walking maps/footpaths maps: Suggestions were again put forward of having interactive and easily updateable maps online, as well as paper copies at key village locations (telephone box project raised), linking up with the Cycle Club and improving the existing route. This was a matter to be considered in the future.
13.4 Provision of additional cycle racks: The provision of additional racks on the edge of the village green was considered, however members would need to be mindful of conservation area constraints- Greens Working Group to look into it.
13.5 Meeting venue and Wi-fi connectivity: It was agreed that the availability of Wi-Fi connectivity at Dove Cottage would be a marked improvement to the facility, not just for the Parish Council but other groups who used it and that the Parish Council would make the DPCC aware that it would be willing to help with setting up costs. An application for funding was to be encouraged and members of the Parish council would liaise with the DPCC in order to progress this mater.


	14. Chair’s urgent business: any items not on this agenda but of such urgency as to merit, in the Chair’s opinion, immediate action: There was no Chairman’s urgent business.


	15. To receive any reports from Councillors/requests for addition to a future agenda: It was noted that this year marked the Clerk’s 10th Anniversary within the Debenham Parish council and it would be a nice gesture to produce an article for the parish magazine covering this and using it as an opportunity to inform residents of the Clerk’s role and how it is reflected in her working life. Cllr J Baldwin agreed to prepare a draft article for consideration.
Cllr D Seccombe asked for the telephone box to feature on the next agenda.



	16. Date of next meeting: August 20th: 


With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 10.15pm.

Signed:________________________________  Date:________________________________
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